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In attendance: Arnie Rosenblatt - Chair, Dwight Brew-Selectman Ex-Officio, Bill Stoughton, 1 

Brian Coogan, Cynthia Dokmo, Mike Dell Orfano, Tracie Adams (Alternate), Chris Yates 2 

(Alternate), Marilyn Peterman, and Christy Houpis (Alternate). 3 

Staff present: Nic Strong, Community Development Director; Natasha Kypfer, Town Planner; 4 

and Kristan Patenaude, Minute Taker. 5 

 6 

Arnie Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m., with the following statement. As Chair 7 

of the Amherst Planning Board, I find that due to the State of Emergency declared by the 8 

Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s 9 

Emergency Order #12 pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04, as extended by various Executive 10 

Orders, this public body is authorized to meet electronically. 11 

Please note that there is no physical location to observe and listen contemporaneously to this 12 

meeting, which was authorized pursuant to the Governor’s Emergency Order.  13 

However, in accordance with the Emergency Order, I am confirming that we are: 14 

Providing public access to the meeting by telephone, with additional access possibilities by video 15 

or other electronic means: 16 

We are utilizing Zoom for this electronic meeting. 17 

 18 

All members of the Board have the ability to communicate contemporaneously during this 19 

meeting through this platform, and the public has access to contemporaneously listen and, if 20 

necessary, participate in this meeting through dialing the following phone #312-626-6799 and 21 

password 822 7050 4115, or by clicking on the following website address: 22 

https://zoom.us/j/82270504115 that was included in the public notice of this meeting.   23 

 24 

Providing public notice of the necessary information for accessing the meeting: 25 

We previously gave notice to the public of the necessary information for accessing the meeting, 26 

including how to access the meeting using Zoom or telephonically. Instructions have also been 27 

provided on the website of the Planning Board at: www.amherstnh.gov. 28 

 29 

Providing a mechanism for the public to alert the public body during the meeting if there are 30 

problems with access: If anybody has a problem, please call 603-341-5290. 31 

 32 

Adjourning the meeting if the public is unable to access the meeting: 33 

In the event the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and 34 

rescheduled. 35 

 36 

Please note that all votes that are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote.  37 

 38 

Let’s start the meeting by taking a roll call attendance. When each member states their presence, 39 

please also state whether there is anyone in the room with you during this meeting, which is 40 

required under the Right-to- Know law. 41 

 42 

http://www.amherstnh.gov/
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Roll call attendance: Dwight Brew; Bill Stoughton; Brian Coogan; Cynthia Dokmo; 43 

Tracie Adams; Marilyn Peterman; Christy Houpis; Chris Yates; Mike Dell Orfano; 44 

and Arnie Rosenblatt; all alone and present. 45 

 46 

Arnie Rosenblatt expressed his sadness and condolences at the news of Bill Drescher’s, Amherst 47 

Town Counsel, passing. 48 

 49 

Second Public Hearing on Proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendments. See separate notice.  50 

 51 

Arnie Rosenblatt noted that, due to the passing of Bill Drescher, Esq., these proposed Zoning 52 

Ordinance amendments have not yet been reviewed by Town Counsel. He asked the Board to 53 

consider if it would like to move forward with any of the proposed amendments, ministerial or 54 

otherwise, without first hearing from counsel. 55 

 56 

In response to a question from Cynthia Dokmo, Nic Strong stated that there is nothing critical in 57 

the proposed amendments, and that the Zoning Ordinance can be lived with, as is, for another 58 

year, if necessary. 59 

 60 

Cynthia Dokmo stated that she would prefer to not move forward with any of the amendments 61 

without first hearing from counsel.  62 

 63 

Mike Dell Orfano and Marilyn Peterman agreed with Cynthia Dokmo. 64 

 65 

Brian Coogan stated that, although Town Counsel provides great insight, he believes many of 66 

these proposed amendments should be made at the discretion of the Board and that some can be 67 

decided on without counsel’s guidance. 68 

 69 

Arnie Rosenblatt agreed with Brian Coogan that some of the proposed amendments could be 70 

decided on by the Board alone. 71 

 72 

Bill Stoughton stated that he is okay with waiting for Town Counsel to review the proposed 73 

amendments, but that he believes the Board would also be okay with moving forward with the 74 

first amendment, to delete references to and definitions from the Integrated Innovative Housing 75 

Ordinance (IIHO). 76 

 77 

Cynthia Dokmo and Arnie Rosenblatt agreed that moving forward with the first amendment, as 78 

ministerial changes to the ordinance, would be agreeable.  79 

 80 

Bill Stoughton moved that the Board consider the proposed Planning Board Zoning 81 

Ordinance amendment #1 (IIHO references and definitions) only. Brian Coogan 82 

seconded. 83 

 84 

Discussion: 85 
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Marilyn Peterman stated that the Board has always relied on Town Counsel to 86 

review proposed zoning amendments, ministerial or not. She believes, if there’s not 87 

much difference either way, that these proposals should wait until they can be 88 

properly reviewed by Town Counsel. 89 

 90 

Arnie Rosenblatt agreed with Marilyn Peterman that the cautious approach is 91 

probably better for all of the items. 92 

 93 

Dwight Brew stated that he will vote in favor of the proposed motion so that the 94 

Board can hear input from the public. He noted that there will probably then be 95 

another vote to actually move forward with the proposed amendments or not. 96 

 97 

Bill Stoughton stated that he respects Arnie Rosenblatt and Marilyn Peterman’s 98 

opinions, but that he still feels comfortable making the proposed motion. 99 

 100 

Roll Call: Brian Coogan – aye; Mike Dell Orfano – nay; Cynthia Dokmo – aye; 101 

Dwight Brew – aye; Bill Stoughton – aye; and Marilyn Peterman – nay. 4-2-0; 102 

motion carried. 103 

 104 

Public Comment: 105 

 106 

Arnie Rosenblatt noted that this public comment is only to discuss the possibility of moving one 107 

proposed zoning amendment (#1) to the warrant. 108 

 109 

Marty Rowley, 8 Old Mont Vernon Road, noted that he was unclear which amendment was 110 

being discussed. Bill Stoughton directed him to the correct amendment. 111 

 112 

There was no further public comment at this time. 113 

 114 

Marilyn Peterman moved to set aside all of the proposed Zoning Ordinance 115 

amendments until they can be properly reviewed by Town Counsel. Mike Dell 116 

Orfano seconded. 117 

Roll Call: Brian Coogan – abstain; Mike Dell Orfano – aye; Cynthia Dokmo – aye; 118 

Dwight Brew – aye; Bill Stoughton – aye; and Marilyn Peterman – aye. 5-0-1; 119 

motion carried. 120 

 121 

PUBLIC HEARING 122 

 123 

1. CASE #: PZ13107-090920 – JEP Realty Trust & Robert H. Prew Revocable 124 

Trust (Owners) & Clearview Development Group (Applicant) – 38 New Boston 125 

Road, PIN #: 007-072-000 & 005-159-001–Public Hearing/Conditional Use Permit –126 

To depict a 49-unit Planned Residential Development on the two lots per the 127 

Integrated Innovative Housing Ordinance of 2019. Zoned Residential 128 

Rural. Continued from November 18, 2020 129 
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Ken Clinton, Meridian Land Services; Erol Duymazlar, applicant and owner of Clearview 130 

Development Group; Lilly Corenthal, senior project hydrogeologist, of Sanborn Head; Stephen 131 

Pernaw of Stephen G. Pernaw & Co; and Jim Callahan of Atkins Callahan; joined the Board. 132 

 133 

In response to a question from Arnie Rosenblatt, Nic Strong stated that this application has 134 

already been accepted by the Board as complete. 135 

 136 

Ken Clinton stated that this is the second public hearing in the Conditional Use Permit (CUP) 137 

process for a Planned Residential Development (PRD) under the IIHO. This proposal is for a 49-138 

unit development. Although the IIHO was struck down last year, this application was deemed by 139 

Town Counsel to be grandfathered in. If this CUP is approved, there is still a final design 140 

application and associated hearings that will need to be completed.  141 

 142 

The proposal sits on two parcels in the northwest corner of Town, Lot 5-159-1 along Boston Post 143 

Road, and Lot 7-72 along New Boston Road. The west village is proposed to contain 25 144 

buildings, with access from Boston Post Road and a current right of way. The east village has 145 

access from New Boston Road, along with a required scenic road setback. There are 18 proposed 146 

units on this property, as a related but separate and distinct village; four single and the rest 147 

duplex. This gives the project a proposed total of up-to 49 units. There will only be 43 buildings 148 

being proposed on site, as six of these proposed units are to be attached Accessory Dwelling 149 

Units (ADUs).  150 

 151 

Ken Clinton explained that a group met on December 2, 2020, for a site walk of the area. The 152 

group was able to walk through the proposed roads area of the properties, across the open space, 153 

and around the north side of the west village. 154 

 155 

Ken Clinton addressed a claim made by Kristine Pierce for adverse possession of some of the 156 

land located within this proposed development, by noting that the applicant's attorney would 157 

speak to the matter.  158 

 159 

Jim Callahan stated that a letter was received from an abutter on Monday regarding the proposed 160 

adverse possession claim. He stated that this claim is not relevant to this case and should be 161 

considered a civil matter, to be settled outside of the CUP portion of this application. He noted 162 

that, even if this claim is correct, it will probably not change the proposed density of this project 163 

and is thus not relevant to the matter at hand. 164 

 165 

Ken Clinton stated that there is no merit to this claim from a land survey standpoint. An analysis 166 

of the area mentioned in the claim finds no units, wells, or septics being proposed as part of this 167 

project. Thus, this claim does not impact the improvements as presented. If this claim were to 168 

become an issue in the future, there is no design being proposed in the area, and thus, it is not 169 

germane to this application.  170 

 171 

Ken Clinton presented the density bonus worksheet. He noted that the bonus categories are either 172 

restrictions (for example: senior housing, attached/detached housing, etc.). This type of category 173 
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is a benefit to the Town based on diversifying the housing stock and offering housing to a wider 174 

range of ages, economic situations, etc. The other category is that of amenities (based on certain 175 

improvements, definitions of which are listed in the ordinance). These amenities are embedded 176 

in the plan and are, by definition, of a public benefit and, thus, justified. For both of these bonus 177 

categories there are then three considerations, 1) are the math calculations for these density 178 

bonuses correct [he believes they are]; 2) are these bonus category items built into the 179 

applications materials? [yes, all of these listed density bonuses are built into the proposed 180 

application]; 3) is there a benefit to the Town for each bonus being sought? [he believes there is]. 181 

 182 

Ken Clinton reviewed each density bonus category. For senior housing, the proposed 183 

development previously had senior housing mixed with non-age-restricted housing. There was a 184 

potential issue with federal guidelines, and so the applicant is now proposing to convert the 185 

entire east village portion to senior units. This will still be its own village with its own covenants 186 

and restrictions, but there will be no possible issues with discrimination concerns. The west 187 

village is proposed to be 25 total buildings, with six possible ADU attached units. The applicant 188 

will only be seeking bonuses for the 14 attached housing units, noted on the plan as being in the 189 

east village, and not for the six ADUs. Senior housing is needed in Town, and so this will be a 190 

benefit. Attached housing allows for cheaper units, reduces the overall footprint of the 191 

development, is better for the environment and is, thus, a benefit to the Town.  192 

 193 

Ken Clinton noted that there is not a large need for ADA-compliant housing in Town, but the 194 

applicant will commit to creating at least one ADA-compliant unit in the development. The 195 

applicant will only seek one bonus for this unit. Senior units are primarily single-floor living, and 196 

so there will be bonuses sought for those 18 units, for a total bonus of 1.8 units. There are also 18 197 

2-bedroom units being proposed for a bonus of 1.8 units. There are also 6 1-bedroom units being 198 

proposed for 0.9 bonus units.  199 

 200 

Ken Clinton stated that the amenities category for bonuses was more subjective and he had 201 

provided the definitions from the Zoning Ordinance for the Board. He stated that  202 

a bonus will be sought for Walkability, for a total of 3.215 bonus units. Directly from the 203 

ordinance, walkability is a benefit to the Town. There can be internal walkability to the project, 204 

such as sidewalks and footpaths, allowing the residents to walk around the development. There 205 

are proposed paths in the development that will allow residents to walk between the villages. 206 

These private trails will also connect to the public trails on site. 207 

 208 

Ken Clinton explained that the bonus for Community Space Open to the Public can, by 209 

definition, be either indoor or outdoor, such as a trail network and trailhead parking, both of 210 

which are being proposed as part of this development. The proposed trailhead parking is located 211 

in the open space on the property and the public trail network will allow connectivity to the open 212 

space of the property and also to other nearby trails. Some of these trails connect to the south and 213 

possibly up to the Mont Vernon line. This network will have its rights conveyed to a third-party, 214 

probably either the Amherst Land Trust (ALT), or the Forest Society. This will have a direct 215 

public benefit and is also a benefit to the environment. 216 

 217 
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For Open Space Under Restrictive Covenant, Ken Clinton explained that there are two proposed 218 

open space parcels, one in the east village and one in the west village, for a total of 41.7 acres. 219 

The applicant is proposing placing a good amount of this land into conservation land, under a 220 

conservation easement, to be managed by the ALT or Forest Society. This is a direct public and 221 

environmental benefit. Two of the three proposed amenities under this section are of a public 222 

benefit, with only Walkability being resident-based. This is as the definitions for these bonus 223 

sections are set up. 224 

 225 

Ken Clinton shared some of the draft agreement between the applicant and some nearby abutters. 226 

This agreement looks to set aside a minimum of 12.5 acres on the north side of the west village 227 

as a conservation easement. There is a possibility that this area could be increased to include a 228 

total of 41.7 acres. The final design, after the CUP has been approved, will look to adjust these 229 

concept lines, but this agreement will remain substantially the same.  230 

 231 

Ken Clinton again addressed the claim of adverse possession. He explained that the claim, if 232 

accurate, would only reduce the base density of the site by 7/10 of an acre, or 0.36 units. This 233 

would lower the density from 57.19 units to 56.64 units. The applicant is only proposing 49 234 

units, thus, even if the development is adjusted for this claim, it would be inconsequential.  235 

 236 

Ken Clinton stated that all of the materials submitted, and subsequent reports show that the 237 

proposed density is suitable and of a public benefit. The site could yield 57.19 units, but the 238 

applicant is only proposing 49 units, leading to 8.19 unused units (or 14.3%).  239 

 240 

Ken Clinton addressed the traffic study, noting that it had been done in conjunction with another 241 

similar project using combined data.  The other project was not currently active and Stephen 242 

Pernaw, PE, was present to summarize just the Clearview Development specific information.   243 

Stephen Pernaw, of Stephen G. Pernaw & Co, stated that a traffic study was submitted on May 1, 244 

2020, for two developments, one being the Clearview project. He has since separated out 245 

information pertinent only to the Clearview project, and submitted a memo to this effect on 246 

December 20, 2020. He noted that he recently learned that this proposed development lowered 247 

its unit number from 66 to 49, and so the numbers projected are probably on the high side. This 248 

document looked at the existing conditions of the site using traffic counters and manual 249 

observations. The report projects 10 years into the future, from 2021 to 2031. The report then 250 

looks at the property and estimates the amount of traffic that will be generated, the quantity of 251 

the trips and estimates of where they will travel to and from. He noted that 85% of the traffic 252 

going to/from the Clearview site is expected to go through the Village area.  253 

 254 

Stephen Pernaw explained that, overall, the development is expected to generate 71 vehicle-trips 255 

during the AM commuter peak hour, and 70 vehicle-trips during the PM commuter peak hour. 256 

This represents approximately 60 additional vehicles during the worst-case PM peak hour period, 257 

or one additional vehicle per minute, on average. The primary travel routes to/from the site will 258 

be New Boston Road and Boston Post Road. From this route, travelers will likely go south on 259 

Route 122 or east/west on Route 101. The projected impact will not be enough to significantly 260 

impact the six nearby intersections or two new access points to be created. The proposed access 261 
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points will operate well below capacity and will not need auxiliary turn lanes. The proposed 262 

development will add approximately 2-3 additional seconds of traffic during the peak period to 263 

the Boston Post Road/Foundry Street intersection, and an additional 1 second of traffic during 264 

the peak period to the intersection next to Moulton’s Market. While all developments create 265 

traffic impacts, the proposed Clearview development will not significantly alter the prevailing 266 

conditions in Amherst on an overall intersection basis. The associated traffic generated will be 267 

generally comparable to the traffic changes that occur in Amherst from one random day to the 268 

next. Stephen Pernaw again stated that there would be no significant adverse impact, no dramatic 269 

changes, no need for offsite improvements or auxiliary turn lanes from this development. He 270 

noted that this report is based on single-family detached housing units, and, thus, the proposed 271 

age-restricted units may lower the numbers even further. 272 

 273 

Lilly Corenthal, of Sanborn Head, stated that her company did further assessment of the 274 

available data. The original report looked at the NH Water Well database in a 1-mile radius of 275 

the site. The further assessment also examined data from ¼ and ½ mile radii. Within the ¼ mile 276 

radius, 28 wells were identified, and the average well yield was 9 gallons/minute. This average 277 

well yield is above the NH Water Well Board suggested minimum capacity for domestic wells of 278 

4-5 gallons/minute. Residents along Old Mont Vernon Road were spoken with and their well 279 

yield record was examined. One of these wells had a very low yield, of 1 gallon/minute, at the 280 

time it was dug. Adjacent wells in the area, show a heterogeneity in well yields of anywhere 281 

from 1-8 gallons/minute. Wells with low and high yields being located near each other is a 282 

common characteristic of fractured bedrock aquifers.  283 

 284 

Lilly Corenthal explained that the Clearview development proposes 27 wells on 79 acres, which 285 

averages to 0.3 wells per acre. This proposed well density is similar to or lower than nearby areas 286 

and will have a similar heterogeneity in average well yields. The report notes that it is believed 287 

that the local groundwater resources have the capacity to serve the proposed private bedrock 288 

domestic supply wells. She noted that, from January to November 2020, precipitation in 289 

Hillsborough County was about 5” less than normal, for a period ranging from 1900-2020. 290 

Precipitation has increased about 0.5” per decade since 1900 and future climate scenarios 291 

generally predict precipitation to increase. All of this data supports the opinion that the local 292 

groundwater can support the demands of the proposed Clearview development, and that the 293 

development will have no significant impact to the nearby area. 294 

 295 

Ken Clinton explained that the applicant originally looked into bringing Pennichuck Water to the 296 

site but determined that the overall cost would be approximately $1.4M. The number of 297 

additional units needed to overcome that cost would be approximately 20, leading to a total 298 

density of around 70 units. He explained that he is comfortable saying that the proposed 27 wells 299 

will be safe and not significantly impact the area. The proposed number of wells is less than 300 

could be placed in the area with a traditional subdivision. He strongly believes that the 301 

application meets the CUP requirements and that the burden of proof for the bonus density 302 

categories has been met. In the end, the testimony, plans, studies, reports, Amherst Zoning 303 

Ordinance, Master Plan, and Housing Needs Assessment, all work together to show the proposal 304 

is acceptable and a benefit to the Town. 305 
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Arnie Rosenblatt opened the hearing up to the Planning Board. 306 

 307 

In response to a question from Christy Houpis, regarding the fact that the Traffic Report seems to 308 

note that there will be no significant impact from the project as proposed but that, if the nearby 309 

intersections have problems today, the proposal may have marginal impacts to those problems, 310 

Stephen Pernaw stated that the intersection of Boston Post Road/Foundry Street will have an 311 

increased delay of about 7.8 seconds to 8.0 seconds. This is a very small impact. Stephen Pernaw 312 

noted that each person’s perception about what sort of an impact this will have might be 313 

different, but that, overall, the proposed development will only add a second or two of traffic 314 

impact. He also noted that there was no way to model such things as police officer intersection 315 

control, so the analysis was conducted as if there were no such controls. 316 

 317 

In response to a question from Christy Houpis, Stephen Pernaw explained that special events are 318 

not taken into consideration during the traffic study and would, in general, slow down traffic in 319 

the area. He stated that seasonal adjustments were used to get from the data gathered to a peak 320 

month condition. 321 

 322 

In response to a question from Christy Houpis, Lilly Corenthal explained that the state average 323 

well yield varies, but the proposed well yield from the site, even at a reduced 9 gallons/minute, 324 

meets the minimum gallon/minute yield (4-5 gallons/minute). The data examined is limited to 325 

the wells installed since the 1980’s by registered well drillers. There could be other wells in the 326 

area not included in this data. 327 

 328 

Marilyn Peterman noted that, when the IIHO was created, the term “walkability” also looked at 329 

the ability of residents to walk to existing facilities in Town. She believes that the proposed 330 

development is close enough to Town that residents could walk to Town and use existing 331 

facilities. 332 

 333 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, Ken Clinton explained that the land could be 334 

divided into 31 lots by right in a traditional subdivision. The proposed development looks to 335 

place an additional 12 foundations in the ground over a traditional subdivision plan. The six 336 

proposed ADUs would be attached to six of the 43 buildings.  337 

 338 

Mike Dell Orfano stated that because this application was submitted under the IIHO, if the 339 

ADUs were not applied for now, a CUP would be required for them in the future. Ken Clinton 340 

stated that the theme of this project from the start has been multi-generational living, and thus the 341 

applicant wanted to be upfront about the possible six ADU units. Additional ADUs may be 342 

sought in the future by owners and would have to go through the proper Town procedures to be 343 

approved. 344 

 345 

Mike Dell Orfano asked if the ADUs would be restricted in some fashion: rental or elderly, for 346 

example. Ken Clinton stated that there aren’t currently any restrictions on the proposed ADU 347 

units, except that they will be one-bedroom units, in order to be smaller than the main unit. Mike 348 

Dell Orfano noted that, under state law, two-bedroom ADUs are allowed and the Town would 349 
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not be able to limit this. Ken Clinton noted that the proposed 6 ADUs will be one-bedroom units; 350 

additional ADUs of larger sizes could be proposed by owners in the future and would have to go 351 

through the proper Town procedures for approval. Mike Dell Orfano noted that he has concerns 352 

about limiting the six proposed ADUs to be one-bedroom units. Ken Clinton stated that this was 353 

a voluntary restriction on the part of the applicant. 354 

 355 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, Ken Clinton explained that there is currently 356 

an informal network of trails in the area, but they are not all marked or maintained. The proposed 357 

trail network would be documented through an easement and maintained by a third party. The 358 

Forest Society currently manages land to the north. Both the Forest Society and ALT are being 359 

consulted as possible third-party managers. 360 

 361 

Mike Dell Orfano asked if there was an limitation with regard to septic systems if an ADU was 362 

approved with one bedroom but a future owner wanted it to be a two bedroom unit. Ken Clinton 363 

stated that, as presented, there is no limitation for the ADU units bedroom count, in terms of 364 

septic systems. This will become more apparent during the design stage. 365 

 366 

Cynthia Dokmo noted that she has concerns about the lower yield existing wells in the area. Ken 367 

Clinton explained that bringing Pennichuck Water to the site is economically unfeasible. He 368 

explained that to have one quadrangle of the site with potential lower yields, but not necessarily 369 

yields below the state minimum requirements, does not mean that there will be impact to all 370 

other quadrangles on site. He trusts the water professionals’ opinion that there will not be a 371 

significant adverse impact to the surrounding area.  372 

 373 

Tracie Adams noted that she believes the applicant is working the development into the lay of 374 

the land. She explained that the Heritage Commission originally had concerns regarding 375 

preserving the existing features of the site. Ken Clinton noted that there is an archaeological 376 

study summary filed with the Town that he is happy to share with the Heritage Commission. 377 

 378 

Tracie Adams said that she was familiar with this area and understood the applicant's contention 379 

that the additional traffic volume would add one to two seconds' wait at intersections and was not 380 

considered substantial.  She noted, however, her concern with walkability and safety for walkers 381 

and cyclists on the roads with a 60 vehicle increase. 382 

 383 

Tracie Adams noted that, although the water yield amounts on site appear to be above the 384 

minimum recommended by the State, there is a concern regarding additional fractures in the 385 

future. Water is an important resource and needs to be considered in this proposal and this 386 

development should not negatively impact people who already live there. 387 

 388 

Tracie Adams noted that the open space with covenants that was used to achieve bonus units was 389 

presented with a large range in the potential acreage - 12.5 to 41.7 acres - which she thought was 390 

a big difference if the same bonus was sought no matter the amount of open space provided. Erol 391 

Duymazlar explained that he is committing to protect 12.5 acres for the abutters. The remainder 392 
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of the approximately 40 acres will be gifted as a conservation easement with restrictions on it, in 393 

order to connect the nearby pieces of trail land. 394 

 395 

Brian Coogan explained that, in terms of “walkability,” the proximity of this proposed 396 

development to the Village and schools lends itself to having a value by connecting these areas 397 

via a sidewalk. This would allow for the safety of residents along the transit road and also 398 

expanding the walking network for residents. He does not believe that footpaths within the 399 

development are much of a benefit to the community, and thus should not be worthy of density 400 

bonuses. In terms of community space, if the proposed development were to offer a community 401 

park or something similar, he would consider that worthy of density bonuses, but, existing trails 402 

that have not been well-maintained, he does not believe are worthy. He also doesn’t believe that 403 

a public trailhead parking area that leads to a limited number of trails should be worthy of 404 

density bonuses. 405 

 406 

In response to a question from Dwight Brew, Ken Clinton explained that the 55+/senior housing 407 

will be enforced using deed restrictions and the condominium documents. As there is no method 408 

of enforcement through the Town, these will be the primary methods of enforcement. This is 409 

similar to other developments in Town.  410 

 411 

Dwight Brew noted that the Hidden Pond development in Town may have a third party that is 412 

responsible for enforcing this age restriction. He noted that his preference would be to have this 413 

restriction monitored by a third party. Erol Duymazlar explained that these restrictions will be 414 

embedded in the condo docs, and these must comply with federal regulations. Erol Duymazlar 415 

noted that the Hidden Pond development may be subject to affordable housing elements that his 416 

project is not subject to. 417 

 418 

Chris Yates echoed Brian Coogan’s concerns about walkability into the Town from the proposed 419 

development. He explained that it would be nice to see benefits from these proposed bonus 420 

categories to the Town and not just to the development’s residents. 421 

 422 

In response to a question from Bill Stoughton, Ken Clinton stated that the approximately 40 423 

acres previously mentioned are proposed to be placed into a conservation easement. 424 

 425 

In response to a question from Bill Stoughton, regarding the intersection of Boston Post 426 

Road/Main Street becoming capacity deficient by 2031 with or without this proposed 427 

development, Stephen Pernaw explained that the southbound approach to this intersection has a 428 

volume capacity ratio that is about 15% over capacity, without any developments. Stephen 429 

Pernaw noted that the AM peak traffic amount is influenced by the schools, but that it is not over 430 

capacity for the full hour, just for a peak 15-minute period. Stephen Pernaw explained that the 431 

stop signs at that intersection for all ways restricts the capacity of the intersection. He wasn't 432 

saying that this should be changed but pointing out that form of traffic control sacrifices 433 

capacity. 434 

 435 

Bill Stoughton stated that this proposed development was asking for bonus units and 436 
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will contribute to an already deficient intersection. He is struggling with the idea that this 437 

development will not adversely affect traffic. He is concerned about voting in favor of the 438 

proposed development, with the density bonus units, which will make the situation worse 439 

without doing anything about it. 440 

 441 

Stephen Pernaw explained that the delay for that intersection is proposed to increase from 9.3 442 

seconds to 12.8 seconds, and that was with data from both of the original two developments in 443 

the study being examined. There will be an impact from the proposed development, but the 444 

difference will only be an increase of a couple of seconds. Ken Clinton noted that any 445 

development will cause a traffic impact, just as any single-family house would cause a traffic 446 

impact. The ordinance specifies that a proposed development cannot have a significant adverse 447 

impact on traffic, and, per Stephen Pernaw, this development will not have a significant adverse 448 

impact. Bill Stoughton stated that Ken Clinton appears to be looking at this from the point of 449 

view of the ordinance’s Section 3.18 requirements; he is also looking at it from the point of view 450 

of a benefit to the Town. The Board must wrestle with the proposed development in terms of its 451 

obligation to protect the existing Town infrastructure. 452 

 453 

Stephen Pernaw explained that, in terms of this particular intersection, there are a limited number 454 

of options. The stop signs could be removed from the north and south bound lanes of travel. A 455 

traffic signal control could also be installed, though he doubts that the traffic numbers would 456 

warrant that. 457 

 458 

In response to a question from Bill Stoughton, Lilly Corenthal stated that 70 gallons/day/person 459 

comes from a standard measurement of demand. This is typically used to design well yields and 460 

septic systems. Bill Stoughton noted that the Water Well Board has much higher figures within 2 461 

and 4 hours. Lilly Corenthal explained that the Water Well Board mentions 600 gallons in a two-462 

hour period, once per day. This is based on different well depths and yields and converted into an 463 

anticipated flow rate. The 70 gallons per day is the flow rate averaged over the day. The 600 464 

gallons is a peak demand over two hours in one day. 465 

 466 

Bill Stoughton noted that overall precipitation looks to increase, but with sharper swings (higher 467 

and lower rainfall/drought events). He asked if the recharge analysis was based on an average 468 

year or nine months of the year that weren't in drought. Lilly Corenthal explained that the 469 

recharge analysis is based on the average rainfall amount. Bill Stoughton asked if the analysis is 470 

a computer model and if it took into account things like evapotranspiration and vegetative 471 

uptake.  Lilly Corenthal stated that it is determined based on a mass balance, +/- approach using 472 

conservative assumptions to get to that number. Irrigation and returns from septic systems are 473 

not included in this approach. A follow-up assessment was done on the drought conditions and 474 

found similar conclusions in terms of capacity. 475 

 476 

Bill Stoughton stated that he looked at the east Milford precipitation amounts for last year and 477 

found that the drought most affected the area during the five months of May-September. The 478 

precipitation values in those months are much lower. If the analysis had been done on those 479 

drought months, the recharge amounts, gallons per day, would be too low. Lilly Corenthal 480 
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explained that this was considered because groundwater systems typically respond over longer 481 

than the month-to-month period. Most recharge occurs in the fall or spring. Bill Stoughton 482 

explained that planning doesn’t necessarily only look at averages; for example, in high rainfall 483 

amounts, 100-year floods are worried about and regulated for, or for stormwater regulations, 50-484 

year storms are examined and designed for. He noted that more extreme periods should be taken 485 

into consideration in order to not tax the natural resources, as this group has a responsibility as 486 

planners for the Town. The group should look at the adequacy of groundwater resources in 487 

proposed developments. Lilly Corenthal explained that they did look at drought conditions for 488 

this year and found that the anticipated demand was still less than the recharge during these 489 

conditions. Also, some of the heterogeneity of New England bedrock systems is negative, in that 490 

it is unpredictable, but the systems are also fairly compartmentalized and widespread well 491 

characteristics are not normally seen. The fractured bedrock systems each act as their own 492 

individual reserves. In the long-term forecast, precipitation is expected to become more variable 493 

in New England and this will affect the whole state. The number of wells proposed in this Prew 494 

Purchase development is well within the number of wells around the State. The concerns are real 495 

but not unique to this development.  496 

 497 

In response to a question from Arnie Rosenblatt, Natasha Kypfer stated that the determination 498 

tonight by the Board is as to whether the applicant has satisfied the CUP requirements through 499 

this application and met its burden in terms of that, and, in conjunction to determine the 500 

maximum number of units allowed as part of this project. Arnie Rosenblatt asked if there had 501 

been any third-party reviews of the studies that were submitted.  Natasha Kypfer stated that the 502 

Board has not yet made any determinations in terms of requesting third party reviews to look at 503 

any of the Board’s concerns regarding the applicant’s studies.  504 

 505 

In response to a question from Arnie Rosenblatt, Jim Callahan noted that there is not currently a 506 

lawsuit put forth by the abutter regarding the claim of adverse possession. 507 

 508 

Mike Dell Orfano noted that the Hidden Pond development is a low-moderate income housing 509 

development that is managed by the third party. That development is under an entirely different 510 

set of requirements than this proposed development. 511 

 512 

Arnie Rosenblatt opened up the proceedings to the public and stated that afterwards he would go 513 

back to the Board. 514 

 515 

Public Comment: 516 

Tom Quinn, 30 Christian Hill Road, stated that he has concerns about the water impact issue 517 

from this proposed development because he has not heard anything definitive, but instead has 518 

heard loose comments about what people “believe” and “think” will happen. He believes the 519 

Board should consider the possible worst-case scenarios. He noted that the traffic in this area is 520 

already an issue, with many in Town driving their children to school. He would like the Board to 521 

consider that there is already increased traffic during these busy times and what impact the 522 

proposed development would have. He also questioned if separating the elderly housing from the 523 

rest of the units will satisfy federal regulations. He noted that the land can legally and 524 
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appropriately allow 31 units. He suggested that, if bonus densities are allowed by the Board, it 525 

should be mandated that Pennichuck Water be brought to the site.  526 

 527 

In response to a question from Chuck Siragusa, 39 New Boston Road, Stephen Pernaw stated 528 

that his study found that one approach lane on each leg of the intersection leading up to the two 529 

new access points is appropriate for the projected volume of the site. 530 

 531 

In response to a question from Chuck Siragusa, Ken Clinton stated that the four stand-alone units 532 

located directly across the road from Mr. Siragusa’s house are proposed to be 2-bedroom condos. 533 

Chuck Siragusa noted that these units are approximately 150’ from his house and that he will 534 

have a good view of the backside of these proposed units and asked if there had been any talk of 535 

restructuring the development and using loop roads instead of hammerheads. Ken Clinton stated 536 

that the layout of the site is subject to change during the design process, as he had noted at the 537 

site walk. Ken Clinton added that if the road location changed then the unit locations would 538 

probably change too. He also noted that loop roads were not considered due to the terrain of the 539 

property, including topography, wetlands, setbacks and floodplain issues.  He added that the 540 

applicant was willing to work to make the layout more appealing within the constraints of the 541 

property and the regulations but that there would still be units just beyond the scenic road 100' 542 

setback.  He pointed out that Mr. Siragusa's own house was probably 40 - 45' from the road and, 543 

therefore, not compliant.   544 

 545 

Chuck Siragusa asked how two wells could be proposed to serve 18 families and whether there 546 

would be some kind of pump house for storage. Ken Clinton explained that a split well system 547 

with some level of infrastructure to disperse the water allows, per the state requirement, that one 548 

well can service nine units. He noted that the east village has a higher water well yield. He noted 549 

that when the wells are installed their output will dictate the volume of storage that will be 550 

necessary.  Ken Clinton explained that the concept design shows the proposed locations for the 551 

wells, taking into account the roads, units, and leach fields.  He noted that they were as far from 552 

Mr. Siragusa's property as possible.  553 

 554 

In response to a question from Chuck Siragusa, Ken Clinton stated that he doesn’t believe the 555 

proposed output from these wells is an appropriate question. There is some data that can be 556 

extrapolated from other well data in the area to give a possible range of outputs, but the exact 557 

output is unknown at this time. Chuck Siragusa noted that he had a well on his property with an 558 

output of 3 gallons/minute. It would dry up several times a year and his water was often iron 559 

stained and full of sediment. He noted that water treatment systems take a lot of water to flush 560 

them.  Chuck Siragusa stated that he had to have a well drilled two years ago. He has concerns 561 

about the proposed wells and strain they may cause on the aquifer. 562 

 563 

In response to a question from Chuck Siragusa, Ken Clinton stated that the proposed trailhead 564 

parking is set to have 3-4 parking spaces. Chuck Siragusa noted that, if the area becomes a 565 

popular hiking spot, people may park along New Boston Road, causing a safety hazard. He 566 

thought the parking area should be bigger, an option that Ken Clinton said they could consider. 567 

 568 
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Chuck Siragusa asked if there were any ADUs on the portion of the development opposite his 569 

house.  Ken Clinton said there were not. Chuck Siragusa asked where the 55+ housing would 570 

be.  Ken Clinton stated that the 18 units in the east village would be senior housing.  Chuck 571 

Siragusa asked if the ADUs would be restricted.  Ken Clinton stated they would not.  Chuck 572 

Siragusa asked if the units in the east village would be condos.  Ken Clinton stated that they 573 

would be condos.  Chuck Siragusa asked what would stop someone renting out a unit to someone 574 

who was age 35 and what the enforcement mechanism would be.  Ken Clinton explained that 575 

typical covenant control is found through the legal documents for the association. There can be a 576 

third-party management company to review future sales considerations. There will be some sort 577 

of oversight for this development. Chuck Siragusa asked what would happen if someone bought 578 

a unit and rented it out. Ken Clinton stated that was no different than Mr. Siragusa renting out his 579 

house. 580 

 581 

Martin Rowley, 8 Old Mont Vernon Road, stated that he submitted a letter to the Board on 582 

November 17, 2020, with his objections to this project. He stated that he doesn’t believe 583 

sufficient notice was given for this CUP application to the public and that there was a failure to 584 

present all of the information in the design phase of the project. He noted that he believes some 585 

of the bonuses being sought are duplicative and may double-, or even triple-, dip on others. He 586 

also questioned the benefit to the Town as a whole from some of these proposed bonuses. He 587 

stated that, while Town Counsel’s opinion was that this application was grandfathered in under 588 

the IIHO, Town Counsel’s opinion did not address the notion that there was insufficient notice 589 

given for this application and that not enough information was presented. Martin Rowley was 590 

concerned that the timing of the data gathering for the traffic study was such that it was not a true 591 

picture of the situation. He also noted that the current trails being mentioned as part of this 592 

application do not presently connect to the center of Mont Vernon, as previously stated.  593 

 594 

Mike Akillian, 10 Old Mont Vernon Road, stated that he believes the information presented on 595 

the water issue depersonalized the reality of the situation. The families nearby with water issues 596 

at their homes are real people and not just dots on a map. He believes there is an issue with both 597 

the quality and the amount of water for this proposed development. If nearby residents lose the 598 

water to their property, the investment in their homes reduces to nothing. Some in the area have 599 

had to undertake additional fracking to remediate the issue. He has concerns about the new 600 

tenants to this development also having issues. Mike Akillian went on to say that this was a 601 

Catch-22 situation because, using NRPC’s model and data, if the applicant was to build only 31 602 

traditional 4–5-bedroom houses on this property, there would be more water consumed than if 603 

more units were built in a smaller area on site. This leaves the decision between a rock and a 604 

hard place. He believes if the Board agrees to give density bonuses to the applicant, the applicant 605 

should have to bring Pennichuck Water to the site. There could possibly be innovative 606 

collaborations sought between the Town and the applicant in order to do so.  607 

 608 

Matthew Delude, representative for Kristine Pierce, 40 Boston Post Road, addressed his client’s 609 

adverse possession claim. He explained that there is a wood line shown on the CUP plan that 610 

goes across lots 19, 18, and 17, this is the area being discussed in the claim. There is currently an 611 

established orchard at that site that is completely connected to other aspects of his client’s 612 
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orchard on her land. The claim for adverse possession is that the title can be added to the 613 

person’s property once it has been used for 20 years. His client has been using these orchards 614 

since January 2000, and thus acquired the land through adverse possession on January 13, 2020. 615 

This claim will need to be formalized at some point, but the title was technically granted to his 616 

client on the date in 2020. It is not the formalization that grants the title, but the use that grants it. 617 

His client is currently still trying to settle this issue with the applicant. The intent is to alert the 618 

Board of this issue, because the claim will impact the plan as proposed. He was pleased to hear 619 

that transferring these 0.7 acres will not cause any issues because, per prior conversations with 620 

the applicant, it has been made to seem that this would cause a significant impact. In looking at 621 

the proposed plan, there are three proposed well radii for lots 19, 18, and 17, all of which 622 

encroach on the land in question. There are certain protections and restrictions that must be 623 

placed on these well circles and, thus, significant adjustments will need to be made. The claim 624 

will cut the acreage of lot 18 in half and significantly impact the acreage on lots 19 and 17. He 625 

also noted that an offer from his client to purchase the land back in 2018 is not inconsistent with 626 

the adverse possession claim, because his client did not own the land through adverse possession 627 

at that time. 628 

 629 

In response to a question from Arnie Rosenblatt, Matthew Delude stated that he is asking the 630 

Board to hold off on a determination about this CUP application, as presented, until after the 631 

adverse possession claim is settled. Matthew Delude explained that a lawsuit on this claim has 632 

not yet been filed because his client is trying to settle the matter with the applicant.  633 

 634 

In response to a question from Arnie Rosenblatt regarding why Matthew Delude’s client did not 635 

raise this claim from the moment this project was proposed, if the claim became formalized on 636 

January 13, 2020, Matthew Delude stated that he would prefer not to divulge his client’s 637 

confidences.  638 

 639 

In response to a question from Arnie Rosenblatt, Matthew Delude stated that the Board does not 640 

have the authority to make the decision regarding the adverse possession claim. 641 

 642 

Michael Scher, 18 Old Mont Vernon Road, echoed Mike Akillian’s comments. He noted that 643 

there is a dilemma because the applicant’s right to a standard subdivision would result in 31 644 

wells on the property. The Board would have no authority to stop the number of wells being put 645 

on a standard subdivision. He would like the Board to look at how to reduce the impact of the 646 

proposed development compared to a 31 subdivision with 4–5-bedroom units, in terms of traffic, 647 

school impact, etc. There is also a potential that the applicant could build a 31-unit standard 648 

subdivision with the potential for 31 ADUs.  649 

 650 

Bryan Galante, 32 Boston Post Road, stated that he has spoken with the developer regarding the 651 

proposed no-cut zone on this property. He would like the Board to look at where the wells are 652 

being proposed on the property and where the current wells are drying up nearby. He is excited 653 

by the possibility of extending the trail network in the area. He believes parking could be an 654 

issue if the area becomes popular. He stated that the Erol Duymazlar has been showing that he is 655 

willing to work with everyone to find solutions. 656 



TOWN OF AMHERST 

Planning Board  

 

January 6, 2021  APPROVED - Amended 
 

Page 16 of 22  Minutes approved as amended: 1/20/21 

Bill Birchard, 6 Alden Lane, member of the ALT, stated that the ALT has agreed to take on the 657 

easement as proposed. He believes this will be a benefit to the Town. The ALT would be 658 

interested in pursuing a trail from the area to the Mont Vernon line. 659 

 660 

There being no further hands up, Arnie Rosenblatt stated that the Board will again discuss the 661 

matter at hand. 662 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that he doesn’t believe an adverse possession claim would probably be 663 

handled by courts within less than a year.  664 

 665 

Cynthia Dokmo stated that the adverse possession claim is a civil matter. She doesn’t believe the 666 

Board has a right to discuss it as part of this application. If the applicant finds out he is losing a 667 

portion of land through this claim, that is up to him to deal with at that time. 668 

 669 

Dwight Brew questioned, if the claim is legitimate and the net tract land area is reduced, how the 670 

Board would handle this change if the CUP is approved.  671 

 672 

Cynthia Dokmo explained that lot line arguments were always explained to be a civil matter 673 

between the parties and that the Board shouldn’t decide on it.  674 

 675 

Mike Dell Orfano agreed that adverse possession is a civil matter and shouldn’t be a matter of 676 

discussion for this Board. The number of units with bonuses is well below the net tract 677 

calculation, per Ken Clinton, and so he doesn’t believe there would be any impact from the 678 

claim. He explained that water and traffic are main issues at play here. He questioned if there has 679 

been any communication between the applicant and the Amherst Bicycle and Pedestrian 680 

Advisory Committee in regard to offsite access ways. He noted that, if the neighborhood is so 681 

concerned about the water study being inaccurate, the Board could request a third party to verify 682 

the data. Mike Dell Orfano questioned if the Town can impose a betterment charge in regard to 683 

the water issue. He is not opposed for the Town to use a third party to evaluate the traffic study 684 

data as well. He noted that the estimated cost by the developer to bring Pennichuck Water to the 685 

site is a great burden and shouldn’t be requested without compensation. The betterment charge 686 

could be used to preserve the value of abutters’ homes in the area. 687 

 688 

Chris Yates stated that he had no comments at this time. 689 

 690 

Bill Stoughton stated that he could see some value to third party studies by an independent party. 691 

With respect to water, he would like the Board to ask a third party to look at what will happen 692 

during a 25- or 50-year drought, in order to plan for more than just the average. 693 

 694 

Christy Houpis noted that an important issue is evaluating the benefit to the Town against the 695 

potential bonuses being sought. He has concerns about the traffic and believes that there are 696 

issues in the area already. These problems will be exacerbated. Water is a concern and there are a 697 

number of people in the area who have already had issues. He is concerned that the study did not 698 

take into account all of the wells in the area. He also has concerns about long-term tracking of 699 

the types of housing being proposed in this development. The Board has the right to give an up-700 
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to number and it has to make this determination based on the benefits to the Town and the 701 

potential adverse impacts. He would like to have an answer on the long-term tracking of units, 702 

and the potential parking impacts along New Boston Road. He would like to see third party 703 

studies done on the traffic and water issues. 704 

 705 

Marilyn Peterman stated that there are communities across the country that have 55+ housing 706 

restrictions in which the legal documents in the deed and condo docs refer to the restrictions for 707 

the units. People that live in these associations are usually well attuned to the rules that need to 708 

be followed. She does not believe that most of the other developments in Town have had third 709 

party management companies addressed. She is not averse to third party reviews from the Town 710 

for water and traffic studies. She noted that bringing Pennichuck Water to the site doesn’t 711 

necessarily mean that the residents will get the water quality/quantity that they want. It also 712 

doesn’t mean that restrictions can’t be put on the water usage in the area. She explained that she 713 

doesn’t believe it’s appropriate for an attorney to get up and speak to the Board, without the 714 

Board also having an attorney present.  715 

 716 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that he would continue to allow anyone who wants to to speak. It is part 717 

of the Board’s job to listen to those who want to speak. 718 

 719 

Cynthia Dokmo agreed that the Board should consider third party reviews for the traffic and 720 

hydrogeological studies. She believes that the Board should review the proposed bonuses one-721 

by-one at a different time. 722 

 723 

Dwight Brew explained that this development could be chunked into 30 4+-bedroom homes. The 724 

49 proposed units are broken down into six 1-bedroom, 12 2-bedroom, leaving the balance as 725 

3+-bedroom units. He noted that 1–2-bedroom units place less of a demand on water resources 726 

and other Town services. Smaller units can be a benefit to the Town, as each unit places less of a 727 

demand on the Town. Each of the 18 units (1 or 2-bedroom) could be looked at as about ½ of a 728 

typical unit being built, meaning there could be an equivalent of about 40 units. He believes this 729 

is a benefit to the Town. There are concerns, but there are also a number of positives as part of 730 

this project. He stated that it would be a responsible thing to have an independent third party 731 

examine a couple of the studies. In regard to Amherst levying taxes on an individual section of 732 

Town, he believes a Village District could be created in which a service is only provided to that 733 

area of Town. He believes this would be a long process though. He explained that water can be 734 

an answer but basing zoning on it could also take the Town in a less rural direction. 735 

 736 

Brian Coogan stated that he thought it would be helpful to have the traffic and water studies 737 

reviewed.  He noted that the applicant could place 31 single-family units on that property and the 738 

proposal had a delta of 18 additional units.  Brian Coogan stated that he would like to understand 739 

the differential between what there is by right and what is being proposed, in terms of traffic, 740 

water, etc. 741 

 742 

Tracie Adams stated that she is in agreement of the third-party review for the traffic and 743 

hydrogeological studies. 744 
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Arnie Rosenblatt stated that he believes the adverse possession issue is a red herring. The abutter 745 

can make any claim, but this will need to be addressed by a court. Adverse possession does not 746 

just happen; it only happens when a court determines it to be so. He would like to know more 747 

about the traffic and water issues at hand. He explained that the experts that have spoken tonight 748 

were hired by the applicant, and he keeps that in mind. The Board must know more about the 749 

water issue on this site. If there is a problem with water on this site, just because it would cost a 750 

lot of money to bring Pennichuck Water to the site doesn’t mean that this is a good reason to not 751 

do so. He believes the next step is to get additional third-party information on these studies. 752 

 753 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, Natasha Kypfer stated that the applicant would 754 

need to agree to table the case to a date certain, as the CUP conversation has already begun. She 755 

believes that at least one to two months might be acceptable in order for third party reviews to be 756 

completed. 757 

 758 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, Lilly Corenthal explained that the timeline for 759 

a hydrogeological study depends on the scope. 760 

 761 

Marilyn Peterman questioned if these are to be reviews of the studies completed by the applicant. 762 

 763 

Ken Clinton stated that the question should have been addressed to him, as the applicant’s 764 

consultant. He understands the Board’s need for verification that the studies are complete and 765 

correct, but it is not appropriate for the Board to ask Ms. Corenthal her opinion on the timeline 766 

for another company to perform studies for the Town. A separate third-party consultant chosen 767 

by the Town should review the completeness and correctness of the water and traffic studies 768 

already completed. That scope would be appropriate. The applicant has already paid substantial 769 

sums of money for studies that were never before required at this stage of the application 770 

process. These studies were done by professionals, who are experts in their fields. He doesn’t 771 

believe it’s proper to request a review of these studies; however, he understands where the Board 772 

is in its process. The Town can get 2-3 quotes for these third-party reviews and the applicant will 773 

then let the Board know if the cost is reasonable or not. He is disappointed that he was cut off 774 

earlier, as there have been a number of misrepresentations, misstatements, misunderstandings 775 

and misapplications of the ordinance that he would need an entire additional meeting just to 776 

debate and discuss this application with that misinformation. He needs time to refute at least a 777 

half dozen critical misunderstandings of the ordinance and the application as presented. 778 

 779 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that the applicant had over an hour to make a presentation and then time 780 

to answer a number of questions. He believes that the applicant should have all opportunities to 781 

address anything that has been discussed. 782 

 783 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, Ken Clinton stated that he doesn’t believe the 784 

applicant has a choice, from a continuation standpoint, to agree to table this application to a date 785 

certain. Ken Clinton stated that he is unsure if the study reviews can be completed by then. If 786 

they cannot be completed by then, he believes that the Board could still vote on the minimum 787 

number of bonus units above the baseline density, for an up-to number, with the caveat that there 788 
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will still be these pending reviews discussed as part of the final design review. Ken Clinton 789 

stated that he would prefer not to push this application out for more than one month. 790 

 791 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, Natasha Kypfer stated that the February 17, 792 

2021, Board meeting agenda includes the Pine Road storage facility application. She noted that 793 

Keach-Nordstrom could be consulted regarding the review of these studies, but she would need 794 

to check with Nic Strong on this.  795 

 796 

Mike Dell Orfano moved to table this application to February 17, 2021, at 7pm via 797 

Zoom, to review the results of the traffic and hydrogeological studies. Marilyn 798 

Peterman seconded. 799 

 800 

Discussion: 801 

In response to a question from Arnie Rosenblatt, Natasha Kypfer stated that she is 802 

unsure how long it will take to get these reviews done. The Town will need to consult 803 

with Keach-Nordstrom as a next step. 804 

 805 

Bill Stoughton stated that he would also like the Board’s two stated concerns about 806 

traffic and water to be relayed to the reviewer rather than simply sending the 807 

studies for review. 808 

 809 

Brian Coogan stated that he believes there’s probably a standardized scientific 810 

approach to these studies that is used, and that the completed reviews come down to 811 

the reviewer’s opinion of the data. The Board is looking to see if the opinions given 812 

are reasonable, true, and accurate per the standard approach. He would like to see 813 

the delta in differences between different types of developments, as he previously 814 

mentioned. 815 

 816 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that the Board would not be issuing a blank check from the 817 

developer but wanted answers to the questions raised by the Board.  He thought 818 

that the Board could ask an outside expert to suggest what the scope of these 819 

reviews could be. The Board could then review the proposed scope and the quote 820 

and determine if there was agreement to proceed. 821 

 822 

Mike Dell Orfano explained that, in the past, professional studies provided to the 823 

Board have been professionally reviewed to validate and verify that the information 824 

provided is reasonably accurate and suitable for the intended purposes. In this case, 825 

some Board members have specific questions that haven’t been answered by these 826 

professional studies. He believes these questions would need to be specifically 827 

articulated, if the Board is to ask for answers to these as part of these reviews. His 828 

motion does not include those questions. 829 

 830 

Marilyn Peterman stated that, in terms of requesting the differential between the 31 831 

by-right units and what is being proposed, this was not within the scope of work of 832 
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the experts. There is also a question as to the subjective needs of the Town for 833 

different types of housing. This cannot be answered by an expert’s opinion; the 834 

Board must decide this based on what it knows about the housing in Town.  835 

 836 

Roll Call: Marilyn Peterman – aye; Mike Dell Orfano – aye; Bill Stoughton – nay; 837 

Cynthia Dokmo – aye; Dwight Brew – aye; and Brian Coogan – aye. 5-1-0; motion 838 

carried. 839 

 840 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, Ken Clinton stated that he can provide the 841 

Board with a thorough comparison of the impacts of a conventional/by-right subdivision versus 842 

what is being proposed. Brian Coogan stated that he believes this information would be very 843 

helpful to the process. 844 

 845 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, regarding why Bill Stoughton voted against the 846 

motion, Bill Stoughton stated, in regard to traffic, specifically in regard to the Boston Post 847 

Road/Main Street intersection, he would like to know an independent consultant’s assessment of 848 

the effect of the delays and quality of performance of that intersection caused by the proposed 849 

Clearview development. He stated that the study indicates a couple of seconds delay added and 850 

also states that the intersection is deficient without the development. Bill Stoughton stated that 851 

the Board needs to understand and consider if doing something with this development or 852 

intersection or not will allow the Board to do a better job for the Town. With respect to water, 853 

Bill Stoughton is concerned with looking only at the average rainfall over time, and not looking 854 

closely enough at the effect of the extremes on the rechargeability of the wells in this area and of 855 

the aquifer affected, as this proposal is located in the Aquifer Conservation District. The Board 856 

needs to know if drought conditions, over a period of 3-5 months similar to those experienced 857 

this year, are something to be concerned about while planning or simply aberrations.  858 

 859 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that he simply wants to know if there’s a problem with putting more 860 

wells in this area. 861 

 862 

Christy Houpis stated that he wants to know more about the standard deviation as it relates to 863 

traffic and water. He would like to know how a third party can evaluate those concerns.  864 

 865 

Marilyn Peterman questioned if the by-right 31 units would have more/less impact than what is 866 

being proposed, because the applicant would not need to come before the Board for this type of 867 

development. Mike Dell Orfano agreed; the suggestion is to look at the differences in impacts 868 

between a by-right subdivision and what is being proposed. He believes this is a reasonable 869 

request as part of the requested review. 870 

 871 

In response to a question from Mike Dell Orfano, Ken Clinton stated that he is okay with the 872 

scope of work being proposed, with the additional questions just articulated. Ken Clinton stated 873 

that he still needs to know the cost of these reviews. 874 

 875 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that even a standard subdivision would include a hydrogeological study. 876 
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Mike Dell Orfano moved to include, as part of the professional review of these 877 

studies, the questions articulated by Bill Stoughton regarding the intersection near 878 

Moulton’s and the water issue relative to periods of drought. Bill Stoughton 879 

seconded. 880 

Roll Call: Marilyn Peterman – aye; Mike Dell Orfano – aye; Bill Stoughton – aye; 881 

Cynthia Dokmo – aye; Dwight Brew – aye; and Brian Coogan – aye. 6-0-0; motion 882 

carried. 883 

 884 

Marilyn Peterman exited the meeting. 885 

Christy Houpis sat for Marilyn Peterman. 886 

 887 

Natasha Kypfer stated that the next Board meeting on is January 20, 2021, and on the agenda is 888 

Carlson Manor. The February 17, 2021, meeting includes the Pine Road storage facility 889 

application and the Clearview application. 890 

 891 

Mike Dell Orfano moved to table the DPW Scenic Road Public Hearing to January 892 

20, 2021, at 7pm, via Zoom. Christy Houpis seconded. 893 

Roll Call: Christy Houpis – aye; Mike Dell Orfano – aye; Bill Stoughton – aye; 894 

Cynthia Dokmo – aye; Dwight Brew – aye; and Brian Coogan – aye. 6-0-0; motion 895 

carried. 896 

 897 

The applicant for CASE #: PZ13385-111720, Ashoke Rampuria, addressed the Board to request 898 

that his case be heard before March 2021, in order to move forward with his project in a timely 899 

manner. 900 

 901 

Natasha Kypfer reviewed the current Town meetings being held in February, in order to find 902 

another date for a proposed Board meeting. The Bicycle & Pedestrian Advisory Committee 903 

meets on February 9, 2021, but the Board could choose to meet on that evening as well. 904 

 905 

Christy Houpis moved to move that [“that” meaning CASE #: PZ13385-111720, for 906 

3 Howe Drive, as it was previously being discussed] to establish a meeting on 907 

February 9, 2021, at 7pm, via Zoom. Brian Coogan seconded. 908 

Roll Call: Christy Houpis – aye; Mike Dell Orfano – aye; Bill Stoughton – aye; 909 

Cynthia Dokmo – aye; Dwight Brew – aye; and Brian Coogan – aye. 6-0-0; motion 910 

carried. 911 

 912 

Mike Dell Orfano moved to table the Eversource Scenic Road Hearing to February 913 

9, 2021, at 7pm, via Zoom. Brian Coogan seconded. 914 

Roll Call: Christy Houpis – aye; Mike Dell Orfano – aye; Bill Stoughton – aye; 915 

Cynthia Dokmo – aye; Dwight Brew – aye; and Brian Coogan – aye. 6-0-0; motion 916 

carried. 917 

 918 

Mike Dell Orfano moved to table CASE #: PZ13464-120820 to February 9, 2021, at 919 

7pm, via Zoom. Brian Coogan seconded. 920 
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Roll Call: Christy Houpis – aye; Mike Dell Orfano – aye; Bill Stoughton – aye; 921 

Cynthia Dokmo – aye; Dwight Brew – aye; and Brian Coogan – aye. 6-0-0; motion 922 

carried. 923 

 924 

Cynthia Dokmo moved to adjourn the meeting at 11:23pm. Christy Houpis 925 

seconded. 926 

Roll Call: Brian Coogan – aye; Mike Dell Orfano – aye; Christy Houpis – aye; 927 

Dwight Brew – aye; Bill Stoughton – aye; and Marilyn Peterman – aye. Motion 928 

carried unanimously. 929 

 930 

 931 

 932 

Respectfully submitted, 933 

Kristan Patenaude 934 

 935 

Minutes approved as amended: January 20, 2021 936 


